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CABINET 
 

 13 MARCH 2015 
 

REPORT OF THE LEADER OF THE COUNCIL 
 
A.2  PART NIGHT STREET LIGHTING  

 (Report prepared by Karen Neath) 
 
PART 1 – KEY INFORMATION 
 
PURPOSE OF THE REPORT 
To consider the responses and evidence from the recent consultation on part night 
street lighting and determine a response to the Council motion of 25 November 
2014. 
 
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

• Essex County Council first introduced selected part night lighting in 2007 and 
in 2013 consulted on moving to part night lighting across the whole of Essex. 
In particular, views were sought on areas where it was felt that street lights 
should remain on all night. 

 
• Part night street lighting was introduced early in 2014 to the Tendring District 

with all street lights, apart from agreed exceptions, being switched off 
between midnight and 5am. 

 
• On 25 November 2014, at a meeting of the Full Council of Tendring District 

Council, a motion was received proposing that the District Council make a 
funding contribution to Essex County Council to allow all lights to be switched 
back on all night. 

 
• The motion was referred to Cabinet who considered it at the meeting on 12 

December 2014 and requested further evidence. The relevant organisations 
were contacted to request the information asked for by Cabinet. Following 
further debate on part night street lighting at the Council meeting on 10 
February, the consultation was widened to allow residents to comment. 

 
• Responses to specific questions raised by Cabinet have been received from 

The AA, Essex County Fire and Rescue Services and Essex Police and from 
14 Town and Parish Councils with the responses set out in the appendices.  
 

• There have been 309 responses from individual residents to the online 
consultation. Of these 203 positively asked for the lights to be switched back 
on with a further 26 expressing concerns about the lights being turned off 
citing crime and health and safety as the main reasons. 

 
• There were 67 respondents who positively asked that lights continue to be 

turned off between midnight and 5am.  



• The remaining respondents did not express a positive view one way or the 
other but suggested alternative approaches that would still make cost savings 
but would allow lights to be on including installing LED lights or only turning off 
every second or third light. 
 

• The lead for the “We want our lights back on.......Tendring” campaign has 
advised that approximately 10,500 signatures have been received so far in 
favour of street lights being on throughout the night. 
 

• Any further information received before the meeting on 13 March will be 
provided to Cabinet in order that it can be taken into account in the final 
decision. 

 
RECOMMENDATION(S) 
That, having considered the responses and evidence from the recent 
consultation, Cabinet determines its response to the Council motion of 25 
November 2014. 
 
PART 2 – IMPLICATIONS OF THE DECISION 
 
DELIVERING PRIORITIES 
The District Council has a role as a community leader and in relation to this issue 
has sought views and contributions from other organisations as well as local 
residents. 
FINANCE, OTHER RESOURCES AND RISK 
At the Council meeting on 10 February 2015 in the Budget speech, the Leader made 
a commitment to set aside a one-off sum of £160,000 pending a final decision on 
part night street lighting by Council. 
LEGAL 
The provision of street lighting is a function of Essex County Council. Tendring 
District Council is able to request which lights are on or off and make a contribution 
to the cost. However, final decisions about lighting are ultimately the remit of the 
County Council. 
OTHER IMPLICATIONS 
The evidence around crime and disorder and health and safety will be taken into 
account as part of the consideration of response.  
 
PART 3 – SUPPORTING INFORMATION 
 
BACKGROUND  
Essex County Council first introduced part night lighting to the districts of Maldon and 
Uttlesford in 2007 and in Braintree and Chelmsford from 1 September 2013. In 
September 2013 the County Council then consulted on moving to part night street 
lighting across the rest of Essex. In particular, views were sought on areas where it 
was felt that street lights should remain on all night. 
 
Following the consultation, part night street lighting was also introduced early in 2014 
to the Tendring district with all street lights, apart from agreed exceptions, being 
switched off between midnight and 5am. 



 
On 25 November 2014, the Tendring District Council full meeting received the 
following motion. 
 
“That this Council seeks to reverse the impact of Essex County Council’s Part Night 
Street Lighting policy within the Tendring District by paying to Essex County Council 
the sum of up to £44,000 in 2014/15 (Essex County Council have identified £127,000 
as the annual amount saved by the night time switch off of the District’s lights) to 
enable the Tendring District’s street lights to remain on all night.  The amount to be 
spent is to be taken from the Council contingency to meet the remainder of the 2014-
2015 financial year. 
 
Funding thereafter to be included for consideration as part of the budget setting 
process for 2015/16 on the basis that the funding of Tendring’s street lights 
throughout the night be met by this Council only until Essex County Council is 
persuaded to reverse its unpopular and dangerous policy.” 
 
The motion was referred to Cabinet who considered it at the meeting on 12 
December 2014 and resolved:- 
 
(a) in view of the significant financial implications of the proposal contained in the 
Motion, Cabinet requests that officers write to Essex County Council, Essex Police, 
Essex Fire and Rescue Services and the Ambulance Service to ask for written 
statements of their views as to whether the introduction of part night street lighting in 
Tendring has had a detrimental effect on the delivery of their services and to provide 
firm evidence to support their statements; 
 
(b) the Town and Parish Councils in Tendring and the Automobile Association be 
invited to submit any evidence they have regarding the effects (positive or negative) 
of introducing part night street lighting; 
 
(c) Essex Police be specifically requested to provide this Council with their best 
evidence (whether from Tendring, elsewhere in Essex or from elsewhere) as to the 
impact of part night street lighting on crime and the fear of crime; 
 
(d) Essex County Council be requested to confirm whether they would be prepared 
to re-instate full night time street lighting in Tendring if the District Council meets the 
cost. If so, what would be the annual and ongoing costs; 
 
(e) when responses to the requests are received, officers prepare a report to Cabinet 
setting out the statements and the evidence provided so that Cabinet can make an 
informed decision as to whether to support the motion in the light of the evidence; 
and 
 
(f) Essex County Council be requested to supply details of any location in the District 
(and the reasons why) where Essex Police, Essex Fire and Rescue Services, ‘First 
Responders’ and the Ambulance Service have requested that the street lights be 
turned back on in response to an accident or other incidents. 
 
 



The relevant organisations were contacted to request the information asked for by 
Cabinet. Following further debate on part night lighting at the Council meeting on 10 
February, the consultation was widened to allow residents to comment. 
 
Consultation Responses 
 
Responses to specific questions raised by Cabinet have been received from The AA, 
Essex County Fire and Rescue Services and Essex Police and from 14 Town and 
Parish Councils.. 
 
The full responses are set out in the appendices but the main points are as follows:- 
 
• Essex County Fire and Rescue – no incidents reported and therefore no 

evidence to support the Service having encountered an occasion where 
inadequate lighting prevented crews from fulfilling their operational duties. All 
Service fire engines have significant lighting available and Essex County Council 
can be requested that lighting is switched on or remains on if required. 
 

• The AA – primary concern is with the blackout on urban and suburban roads of 
40mph or faster and they consider that the evidence for not switching lights off on 
these road is irrefutable. The AA hope that in the longer term more councils will 
install energy efficiency lighting as a way of reducing energy costs rather than a 
switch off. 

 
• Essex Police – not aware of any current significant crime trends around the night 

time economy that could be driven by impact of lighting. Crime trends are 
monitored and if there is evidence of an increase in any particular type of crime 
action will be taken. This includes the ability to request Essex County Council to 
turn the lights on. 

 
• Town and Parish Councils – most Town or Parish Councils have not reported 

receiving significant complaints or negative feedback regarding part night lighting. 
Harwich Town Council has reported a number of concerns expressed by 
residents. For some Councils the effect is mitigated by them paying for lights 
themselves and there is concern, particularly in these Town and Parish Councils, 
about residents paying through council tax two or three times for street lighting. 

 
There have been 309 responses from individual residents to the online consultation. 
Of these 203 positively asked for the lights to be switched back on with a further 26 
expressing concerns about the lights being turned off. The reasons cited were:- 
 

• Generally feeling less safe in the dark; 
• Fear of more crimes being committed especially burglary and vandalism. In 

the case of vandalism many people felt that there was increased damage to 
cars since the lights have been turned off. Several also mentioned that their 
fears around crime were exacerbated by concern that Clacton Police Station 
may close ; 

• Danger of falling on uneven pavements, kerbs etc; 
• Concern that emergency services would be unable to find the location of 

incidents in the dark and that criminals cannot be seen or identified in the 



dark; 
• Concern that people out very early in the morning or late at night e.g. shift 

workers, partygoers etc could be attacked; 
• Not being able to see hazards whilst driving such as pedestrians, potholes 

etc. 
 
There were 67 respondents who positively asked that lights continue to be turned off 
between midnight and 5am. The reasons given were: 
 

• Better able to sleep at night without the glare from street lights; 
• Ability to view the night sky and see the stars; 
• There are benefits both financially and environmentally; 
• The funding put aside to meet the cost of turning the lights back on could be 

better used e.g. more policing, social care, health; 
• Turning off the lights discourages criminals as they cannot see in the dark 

either; 
• Not wanting to pay two or three times for street lights to be on. 

 
The remaining respondents did not express a positive view one way or the other but 
suggested alternative approaches that would still make cost savings but would allow 
lights to be on including, installing LED lights or only turning off every second or third 
light. 
 
Information has also been received that the “We want our lights back 
on..........Tendring” campaign has secured approximately 10,500 signatures in favour 
of street lights being lit throughout the night. The petition will be presented to Essex 
County Council’s Highways Department once 14,000 signatures have been 
obtained.  
 
APPENDICES 
Appendix A – Response from Essex County Fire and Rescue Service 
Appendix B – Response from The AA 
Appendix C – Response from Essex Police 
Appendix D – Responses from Town and Parish Councils 
 
BACKGROUND PAPERS FOR THE DECISION 
None 
 

















PART NIGHT STREET LIGHTING 
Response From Essex Police 
 
It is apparent there is a lot of strong feeling in the Tendring area around the issue of 
part night lighting. 
 
I am aware of a number of social media groups who highlight these issues including 
a site called ‘We Want Our Lights Back On’. This had recently secured 3400 
followers in Clacton and 3500 followers and supporters in Harwich (18% of the local 
population there). 
 
In the recent Local Policing Team realignment in September 2014 additional staff 
were dedicated to cover the Tendring District, particularly in roles based outside of 
Clacton, we now have 25 officers based in Harwich and the other rural locations 
aligned to 5 teams along with 3 Sgt’s. 
 
I personally visited community leaders in Tendring to hear their observations first 
hand, I was told there is a belief that fear of crime is impacted by lighting 
arrangements,  I am told this could be having an effect on peoples social habits, 
along with issues such as availability of taxis in some of the Tendring areas. 
 
Towards the end of 2014 requests were received to support applications to have the 
lights turned on at New Year’s Eve, to cater for events such as the Harwich Firework 
display. I received positive feedback from the event organisers and witnessed myself 
the good nature, well behaved and strong numbers at the event, which was 
supported by assistance from the team in Chelmsford. 
 
In company with my teams in Tendring there is an established process around daily 
monitoring of crime trends, during our morning 'Pacesetter' briefings. These patterns 
in turn inform our local 2 weekly tasking process and indeed the Local Police and 
Partnership Hub tasking process which sits every month. 
 
Should it be apparent that a series of crime is emerging such as theft from motor 
vehicles, a range of tactical options including enforcement, prevention and 
educational measures will be considered. Within the package of options, this could 
include the ability to contact colleagues at Essex County Council who on an 
intelligence led and sound evidential basis have the ability to turn lights on at our 
request. 
 
This process has been completed, including during Operation Exeter which was an 
investigation into a series of linked sexual offences within a relatively tight 
geographic area in Tendring. This crime series has stopped and was tackled by a 
dedicated of detectives and uniform officers. 
 
Crime in Tendring has risen by around 3.6% above projected levels. There are some 
real good news stories in the work that has been conducted through local 
partnerships which includes reductions in Dwelling Burglaries, Robberies, shed 
burglaries, thefts, damages and racially aggravated crime which have all showed 
reductions. 
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The current challenge rests around the area of violent crime and assaults, analysis 
indicates a proportion of these offences are as a result of Domestic Abuse incidents, 
the majority of which occur within private residences. A further impact factor is the 
growing trend of gang activity, mainly groups arriving in Tendring from London 
boroughs selling illicit drugs. This area is being tackled and formed part of a recent 
review by Home Office members under the Ending Gang and youth Violence banner. 
I continue to work with my team and in close partnership to bring about the 
recommendations from the review and continue to make Tendring a safer place. 
 
A real positive note is that over the last year violent crime within groups of young 
people in Tendring has reduced by 25%. 
 
I continue to review patterns of crime that occur or are linked to the night time 
economy, it is apparent the night life in Tendring is significantly different to that of 
Colchester who have the Garrison and University areas to cater for. I am not aware 
of any significant identified crime trends around the night time economy that could be 
driven by the impact of lighting at this current time. Tendring has over 700 licensed 
premises, the local team of police and council officers continue to make positive 
inroads to ensure legislation is being adhered to and pro active steps are taken to 
test local procedures and any areas of concern. e.g. joint patrols and checks during 
Op Benison. 
 
I am aware the outward facing public media sites at Police.UK, the Essex Police 
website and the Police and Crime Commissioners office publish regular and up to 
date crime figures for Tendring and other Essex Police areas. 
 
I can give assurances that the police and partnership team at Tendring will continue 
to remain vigilant and will take a proactive stance to any emerging crime series and 
will bring about all available options, will seek to secure other force wide assets and 
look to innovate and work in partnership to continue to reduce crime and bring local 
offenders to justice. 
 
 
 
Russ Cole 
Temporary Chief Inspector 1529 
District Commander Tendring 
Tendring Local Police and Partnership Team 
 



PART NIGHT STREET LIGHTING – RESPONSES FROM TOWN AND PARISH COUNCILS 

Responder Comments 
Alresford Parish Council Some comments have been received from the elderly who feel more vulnerable without the lights on. 

Otherwise no complaints have been received. 
Brightlingsea Town Council The Town Council’s previous comments, which still stand are: lights switched off from 1am to 5am, lights 

remain on in areas that have residential homes, light switch off should be weather dependent and should 
remain on at emergency premises e.g. police station, fire station doctors etc. 

Elmstead Parish Council Not aware of any complaints in the village about part night street lighting. 
Frating Parish Council The general view is that switching off of lights in Frating has not had a negative effect. There are positive 

effects in viewing the night sky. Residents are seldom out after midnight apart from exercising dogs when 
torches are in use. Some users of licensed premises have had to get used to using torches when leaving 
late at night but no complaints from a practical point of view have been received. 

Frinton and Walton Town Council No comment except to say that a request has been made that the lights on Princes Esplanade should 
remain on as this is a dark area and some increase in crime has been reported. 

Great Bentley Parish Council The issue hardly affects Great Bentley as most of the street lights are operated by the Parish Council and 
are lit all through the night. The residents of Great Bentley are currently paying indirectly for street lighting 
through council tax payments to ECC and directly to the parish council. TDC’s proposal will add further cost 
to residents for no additional or improvement to service. Therefore, the parish Council opposes any efforts 
by TDC to fund street lighting. 

Great Bromley Parish Council Unanimous decision that the Parish Council objects to the switching on of the street lights in the Tendring 
area. 

Harwich Town Council Harwich Town Council has been unable to obtain evidence from the emergency services regarding the 
negative impact of PNSL within the council’s boundaries but members are aware of numerous incidents 
where having to work in darkness has seriously impeded the response times to incidents.  Members of the 
public have reported to members of the council incidents such as watching a police car drive past the 
address to which it was heading because the officers could not identify the property in the dark and there 
have been numerous reports of fire-fighters having difficulty in locating a fire hydrant during a serious 
blaze.  This particular incident required houses to be evacuated which was also made harder as a result of 
the street lights being out. 
 
Numerous incidents have been reported of local businesses being visited by police officers seeking footage 
from private CCTV cameras in the hope of identifying suspects following night time criminal activity only for 
the footage to be of no value because it was too dark.  Incidents have also been reported of burglars acting 
with apparent casualness whilst gaining entry to local shops knowing that they would not be identified in the 
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dark. 
 
Members have also been made aware of accidents that have occurred to local residents going to work in 
the early hours of the morning and not seeing potholes or uneven pavements as a result of PNSL. 
 
There have also been many reports of reduced activity in local pubs, restaurants and community venues 
resulting from customers seeking to get home before the lights go out. 
 
Whilst members of Harwich Town Council accept that this information does not constitute documentary 
evidence they state that the overwhelming amount of anecdotal evidence available via reports to them, 
reports in local newspapers and reports published on social media outlets indicate that PNSL is having a 
seriously detrimental impact on the safety of residents within Harwich and Dovercourt and also a serious 
detrimental impact on the local night time economy. 

Lawford Parish Council No feedback either positive or negative has been received from local residents about the local impact of 
part night street lighting. Residents have expressed concern about the idea that the District Council pays to 
have the lights switched back on. They do not like the idea of the District Council council tax being used in 
this way especially as they pay for lighting under the County Council council tax. The consensus is that if 
residents of a particular area or town want the lights back on their own local precept should be raised to 
cover the cost. 

Little Oakley Parish Council Oppose the proposal for Tendring District Council to pay Essex County Council to put lights back on, on the 
basis that Little Oakley residents will be paying three times for lights. There is also concern that it will set a 
precedent for other County Council services. If the proposal goes ahead the parish Council deem it fair that 
they be reimbursed for the cost of lighting between midnight and 5am. 

Manningtree Town Council There is no negative feedback. 
Mistley Parish Council No specific issues raised. It was recognised that ECC had committed to keeping on lights in footpaths in 

alleys linked to residential areas. Suggested that the switch off time could be between 1.00am and 4.00am 
rather than 12.00am to 5.00am. 

St Osyth Parish Council There is little evidence to suggest that turning off street lights has led to an increase in crime and traffic 
collisions, although that is the public perception. The vast majority of people are usually home by the time 
the lights go off and do not ordinarily leave their home until the lights come back on. In order to cater for 
those who socialise at the weekend there could be benefit in changing the switch off time to between 
1.00am and 6.00am. It was felt that by funding the switching on of lights itself, the District Council could be 
imposing a double taxation on its residents. Therefore, whilst Councillors and the public would like to see 
lights remain on, the Parish Council does not support the use of District Council funds to do so. 

Weeley Parish Council Not aware of any problems in Weeley since part night lighting was introduced. However, the Parish Council 



do own a significant number of street lights in the village so any negative impact from ECC’s policy is 
minimised. Should the District Council agree to use its funds to reverse the part night street lighting policy 
then the Parish Council consider that residents would be paying three times. To the County Council, the 
District Council and the Parish Council. They would be subsidising other parishes and towns that rely more 
heavily on ECC lighting. The Parish Council has already had to increase its precept largely due to the cost 
of maintaining the lighting columns. It is inequitable to expect Weeley residents to bear a further burden of 
cost. 
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